
               

 
                                                                                        

  
 
 

 
        

Dear Parents and Carers  
 

Ofsted Monitoring Visit 
 
We are pleased to let you know that on December 3rd we had a successful monitoring visit from Ofsted. You will see from the 
monitoring report that we have included with this newsletter that the inspector recognised and acknowledged the hard work 
and commitment that the senior leadership team, the IEB and the whole staff team have put in over the last two terms. 

 
The inspector said that: 
‘Leaders have acted swiftly to ensure that pupils are safe. They have successfully overhauled safeguarding systems and 
procedures in the school.’ 

 
‘Leaders’ self-evaluation is now accurate and inciteful. They are ensuring that the school’s improvement plans focus clearly 
on the areas for improvement identified during the section 5 inspection. The plans are detailed, effective and illustrate 
leaders’ in-depth understanding of the improvements needed in their school. Timings to achieve targets are aspirational, and 
leaders’ drive to achieve these since the last inspection has been impressive. The IEB is playing a pivotal role in supporting 
and challenging leaders effectively. Leaders are rightly thinking ahead to when the school becomes an academy, but they are 
definitely not waiting for this to happen before striving to improve provision for pupils.’ 

 
We will be continuing our school development work in the Spring by focusing on our overall school development targets. 

Ruth Murton (Chair of IEB and Paul Walsh) 
 

Reminders  
 
In the new year we will be looking at the way that we ensure that everyone, who would like to, gets an opportunity to 
attend whole school events.  We have to limit the numbers of spaces because of fire regulations so prompt return of slips is 
necessary to reserve seats. 

 
The changes to the way we organise transport has worked very well and we will continue the system in January.  Just as a 
reminder, parents use the pedestrian gate when leaving the school as this is the safest way to leave and it models good 
road safety for the students.  Parents who park on the playground pick up from the big space, parents who park on the road 
pick up from the pedestrian gate. 

 
Dance Woking 
 
19 students from all years took part in the Dance Woking event appearing on stage at The Rhoda McGraw Theatre.  This year 
was the 25th Anniversary of Dance Woking.  All the dances were on the theme of the environment and students from The Park 
performed a piece based on cities and traffic  

 
December Events 
 
We had our Annual Ski Bingo evening a couple of weeks ago to raise funds to support the Ski Trip which 13 students are taking 
part in next January. We managed to raise nearly £650.   

 
On Friday 6th December a group of 20 students from Year 7 and 9 went to Heathside care home to sing carols. They sang 
traditional and modern carols finishing with a rousing rendition of ‘The Twelve Days of Christmas’.  Afterwards the students 
enjoyed chatting with the residents whilst enjoying mince pies.  Mrs Stephenson went for the first time and said, ‘I was so 
impressed with our students interaction with the senior citizens.  It was lovely to see everyone take part.’ 

 
On Friday we had our carol service where we watched the students perform an amazing version of ‘AChristmas Carol’. We 
had over half the students participating which was amazing.  Thank you to Naomi Harwood and her team for organizing the 
performance.   

 
The whole school enjoyed an amazing trip to the Panto last Thursday to see Aladdin. This year’s panto was amazing. We would 
like to thank The Children with Special Needs Foundation for providing this treat for the students.   
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As I finish the newsletter, and as we reach the end of a busy term we are getting the hall ready for have our Christmas lunch 
with entertainment and bingo in the afternoon.  As a staff we wish you a Merry Christmas and a Happy New Year and look 
forward to seeing students on the Tuesday 7th January. 

 
 

 
 

 
Paul Walsh  

Headteacher 
 
 

 
Dates for your Diary 

 

Spring Term 2019 
 

Monday 6th January  INSET 

w/c 27th January Year 11 Reviews 

Wednesday 29th January Y7 Subject Parents’ Evening 6-8pm 

w/c 3rd February  Year 11 & Year 10 Reviews 

w/c 10th February Year 10 Reviews  

Mon 17th -21st February      HALF TERM 

Wednesday 11th March Y8 Tutor Parents’ Evening 

w/c 16th March   Year 9 Reviews 

Thursday 26th March  Spring BBQ and Bingo 

Friday 3rd April Prizegiving 

Monday 20th April  INSET  

 
2019-2020 term dates 

 
Autumn Term 2019  
Tue 3rd September                    INSET school closed  
Wed 4th September                   INSET school closed   
Thurs 5th September                 Students return to school at 9am 
Mon 28th -1st November            HALF TERM 
Wed 18th December                  Prize giving 11am - Break up at 12 noon 
Thurs 19th December                INSET school closed  
Spring Term 2020 
Mon 6th January                       INSET school closed  
Tue 7th January                        Students return to school at 9am 
Mon 17th – Fri 21st February   HALF TERM 
Fri 3rd April                               Prize giving 11am Break up at 12 noon  
Summer Term 2020 
Mon 20th April                          INSET school closed   
Tue 21st April                           Students return to school at 9am 
Fri 8th May                               May Bank holiday 
Mon 25th– Fri 29th May           HALF TERM 
Wed 22nd July                         Prize giving at 11am Break up at 12 noon 
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11 December 2019 
 
Mr Paul Walsh 
The Park School 
Onslow Crescent 
Woking 
Surrey 
GU22 7AT 
 
Dear Mr Walsh 
 
Serious weaknesses first monitoring inspection of The Park School 
 
Following my visit to your school on 3 December 2019, I write on behalf of Her 
Majesty’s Chief Inspector of Education, Children’s Services and Skills to confirm the 
outcome and inspection findings. Thank you for the help you gave during the 
inspection and for the time you made available to discuss the actions that have 
been taken since the school’s most recent section 5 inspection. 
 
The inspection was the first monitoring inspection since the school was judged to 
have serious weaknesses in March 2019. It was carried out under section 8 of the 
Education Act 2005. 
 
Following the monitoring inspection, the following judgements were made: 
 
Leaders and managers are taking effective actions towards the removal of the 
serious weaknesses designation. 
 
The school’s improvement plan is fit for purpose. 
 
The local authority’s statement of action is fit for purpose. 
 
I am copying this letter to the chair of the governing body, the regional schools 
commissioner and the director of children’s services for Surrey. This letter will be 
published on the Ofsted website. 
 
Yours sincerely 
 
 
 
Maxine McDonald-Taylor 
Her Majesty’s Inspector   



               

 
 



               

 
 

 

 
 

 
 

 

 
 

 
 

 
Report on the first monitoring inspection on 3 December 2019 
 
Evidence 
 
I observed the school’s work, scrutinised documents and met with the headteacher, 
the deputy headteacher, senior leaders and the school council. I also met with 
members of the interim executive board (IEB) and a representative from the local 
authority. During this inspection, I focused on the areas for improvement relating to 
safeguarding. I evaluated how well leaders had taken immediate action to protect 
pupils from the risk of harm.  
 
Context 
 
After the last inspection, the local authority replaced the governing body with an 
IEB. At the time of the last inspection, the school had two co-headteachers, one of 
whom retired at Easter. The current headteacher became the sole headteacher in 
April 2019. The deputy headteacher also joined the school at this time. Since the 
last section 5 inspection, leaders and the local authority have been in discussion 
with a local multi-academy trust. There are plans in place for the school to close 
and reopen as an academy imminently.   
 
The progress made by the school in tackling the key areas for 
improvement identified at the section 5 inspection 
 
Leaders have acted swiftly to ensure that pupils are safe. They have successfully 
overhauled safeguarding systems and procedures in the school. The new systems 
are reporting improvement. Information is now recorded clearly. Leaders now 
understand exactly what checks are needed when staff join the school. The 
improvements mean that thorough checks are now reliably carried out on any new 
staff. 
 
Currently, there are no pupils who are using alternative provision. However, this may 
not remain the case. Leaders now have clear, robust procedures in place to ensure 
that pupils in alternative provision are safe. These involve detailed, relevant risk 
assessments before any pupil begins attending alternative provision, and regular 
monitoring while they are there.  
 
Leaders now have an accurate understanding of procedures relating to pupils’ 
attendance. Leaders have introduced a new system which helps them to analyse 
pupils’ attendance effectively. As a result, pupils’ attendance is being monitored 
closely by senior leaders and any patterns of absence are being noticed and acted 
upon. Pupils’ attendance is currently high.   
 
All staff have received useful training, since the section 5 inspection, about how to 
help pupils to manage their own behaviour effectively. Staff have developed a clear 
understanding that using physical intervention to keep pupils and staff safe is 



               

 

 

 

 
 

 
 

 

 
 

 
 

always a last resort. Instances where staff have to physically intervene are now very 
infrequent. Senior leaders have received additional training so that if they do need 
to use physical interventions, they know how to do so safely. Leaders have 
introduced systems which ensure behaviour incidents are now recorded clearly and 
accurately. Incidents are now evaluated and everyone involved is well-supported, 
with time to reflect. Leaders are ensuring that information gathered is then used to 
inform risk assessments, so that the chances of a similar incident happening again 
are being reduced.  
 
Pupils are receiving the full-time education to which they are entitled. Leaders’ new 
approach is placing the pupils at the centre of curriculum planning. This is resulting 
in pupils beginning to learn a wider range of engaging subjects which meet their 
individual needs well. As a result, no pupils are currently on part-time timetables. 
 
Members of the IEB are highly skilled and knowledgeable. They are providing 
leaders with invaluable support, guidance and challenge, particularly in ensuring 
that pupils in the school are safe. The IEB is confidently overseeing the introduction 
and establishment of new, improved policies and procedures related to 
safeguarding.  
 
The effectiveness of leadership and management at the school 
 
Since the last inspection, the headteacher and deputy headteacher have worked 
extremely hard to begin making the much-needed improvements across the school. 
Their swift action to eliminate safeguarding risks has had a positive impact. They 
are now determined to ensure that pupils will receive the outstanding quality of 
education that they formerly did at the school. Senior leaders are introducing a new 
way of monitoring pupils’ progress in all areas of their lives. Leaders intend that this 
information will be used to plan provision for individual pupils. Although it is too 
early to see the positive impact of this approach, staff are already describing its 
potential as a powerful way to get to know and fully understand pupils’ needs.  
 
The recent overhaul of systems and approaches is leading to all staff receiving 
relevant and useful training. Leaders understand the need to ensure that all staff 
fully understand the reasons behind new approaches and securely develop the skills 
needed to work effectively. Leaders have clear plans in place for future further 
training.  
 
Leaders’ self-evaluation is now accurate and inciteful. They are ensuring that the 
school’s improvement plans focus clearly on the areas for improvement identified 
during the section 5 inspection. The plans are detailed, effective and illustrate 
leaders’ in-depth understanding of the improvements needed in their school. 
Timings to achieve targets are aspirational, and leaders’ drive to achieve these since 
the last inspection has been impressive. The IEB is playing a pivotal role in 
supporting and challenging leaders effectively. Leaders are rightly thinking ahead to 



               

 
 


